Great Milton Parish Council

www.greatmilton.org.uk
c/o Joanna Botha, 01844 338150, clerk@greatmilton.org.uk
7 Kings Close, Worminghall, Aylesbury, Bucks, HP18 9JW


Minutes of the Great Milton Annual Parish meeting held on Monday 19th April 2010 

at 8pm in the Pavilion.
Present:

Cllrs. Ken Rogers (Chair), Stephen Harrod (Vice Chair), Phil Ashworth, Ian Bradley, Doug Colley, Peter Fewell and Christine Pepperell.

In Attendance:
Joanna Botha (Clerk)

David Turner (County Councillor)


John Nowell-Smith (District Councillor)


Andy Noble (Recreation Ground Management Committee)


Niki Patrick (Old Field Committee)


Mike Block (Hard Surface Play Area Committee)


Alex Kirkman (Great Milton Plan)


Six members of the public
1 Apologies for Absence

Reverend Story

2 Minutes of the Previous Meeting held on Monday 20th April 2009
The minutes of the previous meeting were confirmed as a true and accurate record.  This was proposed by Phil Ashworth (PA), seconded by Doug Colley (DC) and agreed upon unanimously.
3 Annual Report of the Parish Council

Ken Rogers (KR) informed the meeting that this would be his last annual report. He will not be putting himself forward for Chair this year and probably won’t remain as a councillor because he and his wife are retiring and are off to France for the medium term. He then delivered his report, speaking about parking and traffic, the proposed Children’s Centre at Great Milton School, the Great Milton Plan and the future of The Bull. See the Appendix for a full copy of the report.
PA thanked KR for his stewardship as Chair and wished him luck in his French quest.
4/5
Parish Council Accounts for the year ended 31st March 2010

Parish Council Observations on its Finances for the current year
The Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer (RFO) circulated the Great Milton Parish Council accounts for the year ended 31st March 2010 to all of those present. The total balance brought forward on 1st April 2009 was £22,005.90. Total payments for the year stood at £14,673.59, although a number of invoices had yet to come in. Total receipts for the year were £18,076.82, although a small portion of this was refunds. The balance carried forward as at 31st March 2010 is £25,409.13. Of this total, £8,480 is funds held in reserve by the PC for the Pavilion refurbishment; making the actual Parish Council cash balance £16,923.13.

With regards to the budget for next year, the main point noted by the Clerk/RFO was that the precept had been slightly reduced. The budget for receipts in 2010/11 is £16,560, a slight rise compared to the previous year. The budget for payments balances with this at £16,560, a considerable reduction from the previous year and more closely reflecting the actual spend for 2009/10. 

6 Annual Report and Financial Statements
A
The Great Milton Recreation Ground
Andy Noble delivered the annual report for GMRG Management Committee – see appendix.
B
The Sheppard Charitable Trust

KR delivered this report on behalf of Reverend Story who was absent – see appendix.
C
The Kent and Couling Charity
The Clerk notified the meeting that this report was yet to come in. She will add it to the appendix when received.
D
The Old Field Charity
Niki Patrick delivered the annual report on behalf of the Old Field Committee – see appendix.
E
The Hard Surface Play Area

Mike Block delivered the annual report for the HSPA Committee – see appendix. 
F
The Great Milton Plan 
Alex Kirkman delivered a report on behalf of the Great Milton Plan Steering Group – see appendix.
7 County and District Councillors
John Nowell-Smith delivered a report as District Councillor and David Turner delivered his report as County Councillor (Chalgrove Division) – see appendix.
8
Resolutions

There were no resolutions discussed at the meeting

9
Any Other Business

Great Milton’s contribution to the Oxfordshire Rural Community Council’s 90th birthday book was discussed. This should be 100 words on a local community initiative. It was agreed that the Old Field Committee should send 150 words to PA for editing, and to reach the Clerk by 26th April.
The long-term strategy for the Village Greens and the lack of parking in the village were discussed.  The idea of creating off street parking was considered. It was agreed that the Great Milton Plan provides the parish with an opportunity for a ‘referendum’ on such ideas and a mandate for action. 

The meeting closed at 9.45pm.
Signed:

Stephen Harrod
Chairman, Great Milton Parish Council
April 11th 2011
APPENDIX – FULL COPIES OF ANNUAL REPORTS

Great Milton Parish Council

Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2010

Parking and Traffic
Car parking in the centre of the village has become a traffic hazard and a blot on the environment. Even the Vice Chancellor of Oxford University, an Englishman who has not lived in UK for 35+ years, said on a recent visit it was a complete shock to see so many cars parked on the road. We thought that it would reduce the speeding traffic but we still complain about fast cars through the village. It must be affecting the Shop and Post Office business. The proposed signage on the A329 will not result in repeat business until easy parking is available nearby. I have thought long and hard about possible solutions and I will pass my suggestions onto the Parish Plan Steering Group for evaluation.
Recent speed surveys have shown no justification for a 20 mph speed limit in the village. Such a limit if applied would add more street furniture but would not reduce vehicle speed in the long term. Parish Council recently decided that the suggestion by Highways to remove certain central white lines from our roads should be tried. This is a tried and tested idea, not as suggested in the Bulletin a silly idea, it works John! Interestingly the only excess speeds recorded, occurred at 4pm and midnight – you know the telephone number and it’s not mine.
Inappropriate parking on the Greens and Common Land is increasingly and clearly damaging the environment and is disliked by the majority of the village residents. Your Parish Council is again trying to find ways to eliminate these eyesores. Repair and marker posting of the left hand side of the Recreation Ground access way will cost £200, which will come out of our Precept. Are you happy with that?
The access way to the Recreation Ground needs to be resurfaced with a more robust and hard wearing system. The best solution so far found will cost in excess of £7,000 and the Parish Council will have to find significant grant sources to avoid an increase in the Precept. A warning sign and speed bump are also considered to be a necessity to reduce the risks of accident where children cross on the pathway.

Children’s Centre at Great Milton School

This is a hotly debated subject, which, for various reasons, has been vigorously rejected by the Parish Council, SODC and the majority of local residents. All objections were thrown out by OCC and even a request to the Secretary of State to call in the decision to approve was turned down. Meanwhile we await their decision on the associated Temporary Parking application for Coombe Farm which was rejected by Council and SODC. The SODC letter to OCC suggesting that a more amenable siting for the Children’s Centre building should sought has the support of Council.
Parish Bulletin 

Parish Council has been seeking views on the proposal that we adopt an A5 format instead of the existing A4. This format has been increasingly adopted by neighbouring parishes. More news on this possible development will appear in future bulletins.
Great Milton Parish Plan 

During my tenure as Chair one our most successful proactive initiatives has been the launch of the Parish Plan process. I am confident that the Steering Group will develop an excellent Plan full of great proposals to improve our village and it’s Parish. Hopefully by the 2011 Parish Meeting we will have had the opportunity to vote on and choose the most essential and popular projects. WE wish them good luck and offer our thanks for their hard work so far.

The Bull  

Early this year Parish Council became concerned about the future for our much loved and iconic pub. As Chair I recently wrote to the Managing Director of Greene King Pubs Ltd expressing this concern and requesting a meeting to discuss their future plans. This letter was copied to John Howell MP because there has serious concern in Parliament over teh high rate of pub closure. The current Government has proposed a scheme to support community ownership of failing pubs and preventing local District Councils from delisting them. A small group of residents has working in the background evaluating the possibility of community ownership of the Bull. If this progresses it will be on the proposition that ownership should be spread as wide as possible and that no one should have more than 5% share. If you have access to the internet do a Google search for “Save our Pub” and “The Pub is the Hub”. Also look for the recent Times article “Buy local-and buy your local”. Of course none of this can happen unless GK agree it is the best way forward for their business and our community!
Ken Rogers, Chairman, April 19th 2010 

Great Milton Recreation Ground Management Committee

Great Milton Recreation Ground

Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2010

The Recreation Ground, The Green, Great Milton, Oxfordshire, OX44 7NP is registered with the Charity
Commissioners (No 304308) and constituted by a scheme dated 4th July 1979. The Charity is administered by the Great Milton Recreation Ground Management Committee, which for 2009/10 comprised:
Chairman

Mr Andrew Noble

Vice Chair

Mr Malcolm Horsley

Secretary

not filled

Treasurer

see below
Other members
Ms Clare Blakeway-Phillips, Mr Michael Robinson, Mr James Cunningham, Mrs Emma Wragg, Mrs Emily Cunningham, Mrs Michele Block, Ms Lesley Bush, Mr Paul Dennis

The Custodian Trustees – Great Milton Parish Council

Treasurer – Mrs Anne Pope

Composition of the Committee – the maximum membership may be 3 elected members, 8 representative members and up to 4 co-opted members. The committee hold office until the following AGM.

Elective members – there were no members elected at the last AGM.

Co-opted members – Andrew Noble, Malcolm Horsley and Emma Wragg were co-opted to the committee.

Representative Members – the appointing body and number to be appointed were:
Body                                     
Number                
Representatives         

Parish Council                     
2         


Mrs Michele Block & Mr Michael Robinson       

PCC                                   

2         


Ms Clare Blakeway-Phillips 

Youth Club                         
1          


Not represented

Cricket Club                        
1          


Mr Paul Dennis

Football Club                      
1         


Ms Lesley Bush

Governors of GM School   
1         


Mr James Cunningham  

Little Owls Nursery              
1          


Mrs Emily Cunningham

Objects
The object of the Charity is the provision and maintenance of facilities for the recreation and leisure time occupation for the residents of Great Milton parish. In particular a playing field with ancillary facilities and a playground for young children.

Discussion
During the year all the facilities administered by the Charity were used extensively by a wide range of members of the community. The Pavilion continues to be home to Little Owls Nursery, the Cricket & Football Clubs, Junior Sports and other local Societies and for various social and fund raising events. It also serves as the venue for Parish Council meetings and as the village Polling Station. The Playing Field continues to be used extensively for various ad-hoc activities and also more formally by the Cricket and Football Clubs, Junior Sports, Football coaching and for diverse events such as the Church Fete, the School Sports Day and the Fireworks Party. 

During the year we have continued to work on the Pavilion revitalisation project, and were disappointed to have our application for funding to SODC turned down. This led us to reconsider our approach to securing the funding and we have decided to change our approach. We are conscious that in the current economic climate securing cash has become even more difficult and so rather than look at the project as one large entity we have now broken the project down into three distinct phases – phase 1 is the toilets and changing rooms, phase 2 is the roof, windows and other internal features and phase 3 is the rear extension. These three phases are now effectively independent and our intention is that when we secure the funding for each phase we will then start the work irrespective of the progress of the other phases. We are currently; focusing our efforts on phases 1 & 2 which means that the rear extension is now on hold as we attempt to secure funding for the internal renovations and improvements to the fabric of the building, particularly the replacement of the roof.

We have currently submitted applications for funding to WREN, Oxfordshire County Council and Early Years Funding through Little Owls Nursery, and will shortly submit an application to SODC’s Community Investment Fund. We await news on the success of these applications and hope to be able to start some work in the summer.

On a positive note we are delighted that the success of the Football Club has allowed them to field two teams this year, and we are similarly pleased to host the Soccer coaching courses for children that are run by Jason Carbon during the school holidays.

During the year two long standing members left the Committee and I would like to thank Ken Rogers and Anthony Watts for all their work on behalf of the Recreation Ground stretching back over many years.

 The financing of the insurance and most of the grass cutting and grounds maintenance is provided by the Parish Council. The proceeds from the sale of the “garage strip” in 2003 continues to be invested according to the guidelines laid down by the Charity Commission. I would also like to thank the Trustees of the Sheppard Trust for their continued support of our activities.

Financial Information
The Treasurers Report and Accounts for the Year ending 31st March 2010 shows that the Charity held cash reserves of £2,900 at the year end.
Connected Party Transactions
Trustees have received reimbursement of expenses incurred with third parties on production of receipts.
Disability Discrimination Act
The Trustees are aware of their responsibilities under this legislation and have a plan to address this issue.
Future Developments
As previously discussed the Pavilion revitalisation project is firmly back on course and we hope that the next few months will see significant progress.
Conclusion
Finally, I would like to thank all the committee members and Anne Pope as Treasurer for all their efforts throughout the year. I would also like to thank Paul Wakefield for his diligent work in auditing our activities and Richard Pearce and Richard Enser for their continued help and support for the Pavilion project. I would also like to express my gratitude to all those people who have given their time throughout the year to help maintain the Recreation Ground, Pavilion and Play Area for the benefit of the community. The selfless work of all of these individuals for the community goes largely unrecognised, and we would be delighted if more people in the village would offer their help towards the common good.

Andrew Noble, Chairman, 31st March 2010
The Sheppard Charitable Trust
Registered Charity 200991

Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2010

The Sheppard Charitable Trust was established and is regulated by a scheme sealed by the Charity Commissioners on 15th October 1993 and is a direct successor of the Great Milton Men and Boy’s Institute. It derives its income from the investment of the net proceeds from the sale of the property bequested to it under the will of Miss Ellen Katherine Sheppard in 1906. Under Cluase 23 of the Scheme it is required to apply that income ‘for any charitable purpose for the general benefit of the inhabitants of the parish of Great Milton’.

The trust is controlled and operated by seven Trustees appointed in accordance with Clauses 4-9 of the Scheme; these comprise an Ex-Officio Trustee (the Rector of Great Milton with Little Milton and Great Haseley), four nominated Trustees and two co-opted Trustees. At the year end, the seven Trustees in office were:

Ex-Officio
Rev Victor Story

Nominated
Miss Ann Price



Mr. John Davies



Mr Anthony D’Anger



Mrs Sylvia Kirby

Co-Opted
Mrs Christine Donnelly



Mr Michael Ashworth

During the year, Trustees met three times and ten grant applications were received. Eight were approved and all have been paid.

The eight grants approved, together with three held over from last year, totalled £14,760 and were paid to:

Grant No

154
Friends of Great Milton School


£2000

155
Great Milton PCC



£3000

156
Great Milton PCC



£300

157
Great Milton Cricket Club


£2000

158
Great Milton Senior Citizens


£1000

159
Great Milton Rec Committee (scrub clearance)
£500

160
Great Milton School (tennis coaching)

£960

161
Neighbours Clubs (outings and general funds)
£1600

162
Little Owls




£1,900

163
HSPA Committee (tennis coaching)

£500

164
Great Milton Junior Sports


£1000

Total






£14,760
A grant agreed in 2008 still remains to be paid:

130
Great Milton Rec Committee (Pavilion)

£5500

Total income for the year was £10,132.17. Expenditure by way of grants was £9460 to which was added £5,300 for three grants agreed in 2008, but paid in 2009. After adding administration costs of £120.00 expenditure totalled £14,880.00. This led to an excess of expenditure over income of £4747.83. When this figure was debited from the balance of the Income Fund at the end of the previous year - £19, 540.81 – the balance in the fund was £14,792.98.

Allowing for the grant not yet awarded to Great Milton Recreation Ground Committee, there remained at 31st December 2009 an amount of £9292.98 available for disbursements in grants. Any new or established organisations within the Parish of Great Milton, whose purpose is for the benefir of the inhabitants, are welcome to apply to the Trust for a grant.

Jane Willis, 3rd February 2010

The Kent and Couling Charity

Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2010

The Trustees of this ancient parish Charity, set up to provide winter fuel for the poor and needy of the Parish, are The Rector, Mrs. Rita Booker and Mrs. Cynthia D’Anger.

Our Income for the year amounted to about £465.
It is customary that the Trustees meet towards the end of the year to decide on the amount they can distribute to their recipients.  It was unfortunate that a meeting of the Trustees could not take place due to the indisposition and personal circumstances all of the Trustees.  Consequently no distribution was made for 2009. This means that the income into the Charity will be allowed to accumulate so that more realistic amounts can be distributed in 2010. We would urge parishioners to let the trustees know, if they come to hear of people who are ‘in need’, and we would do our best to support them. 

Reverend Story, Trustee, April 2010 
Allotment for Exercise and Recreation (Old Field)

Charity number 283269

Annual Report for the year to 31st March 2010

Firstly I would like to thank all the trustees and committee members who have given up their valuable time to help with the activities of Old Field. Especially David, Fred, Shirley, Manny and Hazel for their enthusiasm at our numerous working parties. I would also like to thank Robert North for the recent cutting the hedges and Robert Peers and Les Preston for their continuing help and advice.

We carried out maintenance work on the hedges and planted some additional Hawthorne to fill in some the gaps. We continue to monitor all the new sponsored trees and if we have any failures we replace with a new tree. Although despite the extremely cold and wet conditions this winter most trees are doing well.
Bluebells bulbs, Snowdrops and Wood Anemones sourced from a wild flower specialised that were planted last year have started growing and the snowdrops pushed their way up through the snow and flowered this year. Further wild flowers were planted this spring including primroses and cowslips and we propose to carry on planting indigenous wild flowers sourced form a reputable supplier to increase the number of species in Old Field.

An Owl box was placed in one of the old oak trees and there is evidence of owls in Old Field. There were also some signs of the box being used but as yet no evidence of nesting. Pond maintenance was again needed to clear some of the Bog Bean from the pond. This has become an annual job.

During the year numerous discussions were had with the Parish Council and local people regarding flooding and it was agreed to allow the Reads to dig out some of the ditches in and around Old Field to see if this could help to keep excess water in Old Field rather than flood residences on Thame Road, although this has not yet happened.

Old Field continues to be a great place for people and wildlife and the Trustees hope the parishioners of Great Milton continue to enjoy the tranquillity of the field.
　

Niki Patrick, Chair, 18th April 2010
Great Milton Hard Surface Play Area Joint User Committee

Annual report for the year ended 31st March 2010

Committee members:

School




Parish Council

Mike Block (Chairman)


Susan Read

Nollag McGrath (Treasurer)

Jon Devitt

Paul Isaacs



Wendy Richardson

A successful year, where membership has increased to a total of 35 members, most of them being family memberships. Through the generosity of The Sheppard Trust, we were again able to offer heavily subsidised coaching courses for Great Milton children, both through the tennis club and for the school, a great help in attracting family members.

We are pleased to welcome Wendy Richardson on to the committee as a new Parish Council member.

Total funds as at 31st March 2010 stood at just over £11,000 and this money can only be spent on the upkeep of the court. After 18 years of use, the existing court has been in need of resurfacing for some time and this could be completed using the existing funds. However, in consultation with the Parish Council and GM school, it was agreed that as more allotment lad has been released for use by the school, the hard surface play area should be extended to the area next to the Recreation Ground, where space for an enlarged hard surface play area suitable for multiple sports, including tennis and 5-a-side football, is possible. A survey of the village was completed, which indicated that parishioners were in favour of the new play area. A contractor has been selected after we received several quotes for the work, however, it has been noted that the current lease of the former allotment land by the Parish Council to Oxfordshire County Council expires in May 2013. As potential funders will require the new facility to have long term use, we will be asking the Parish Council to draw up a new 20 year lease. In the meantime, the court has been pressure washed and is in better condition than for some time.

Activities and events

The coaching has been popular as ever this year, with 38 children and adults completing 12 week courses and free coaching for Great Milton School pupils. We have expanded the coaching programme for next year, as demand from both adults and children has been greater than the number of places available.

Two Sports Activity weeks for children (both members and non-members) were held in the summer. An average of 20 children per day attended and enjoyed 10 days of sport run by our coach, Neil James, jointly sponsored by the HSPA and The Sheppard Trust.

We also enjoyed generally good weather for our Annual Fund Day in July, which was open to everyone. Around 20 children participated in mini tournaments before the adults played an ‘American’ mixed doubles tournament. Those attending also enjoyed a DIY BBQ.

During the year we had a number of tennis matches (a variety of men’s doubles, ladies doubles and mixed doubles) – against Horton-cum-Studley, Thame, North Oxford and Bicester tennis clubs. This summer we have already played (and beaten) North Oxford and hope to play more matches against other clubs.

Mike Block, Chair, 18th April 2010
The Great Milton Plan

Progress Report for the year to 31st March 2010
What is The Plan?

· It is here to layout and document what the villagers want and need from Great Milton, and enable them to play a bigger role in shaping the future of their own village. 

· It will be an action plan to address village issues (so that organisations like local government will know what the village wants).

· It will cover the next 5-10 years. 

· It will record what we like and value and therefore don’t want to change.

· It will provide a mandate for improvement, so that there is obvious backing when a planning application or funding is applied for.

It is NOT…
· It is not a replacement for all the groups currently working to improve things in the village.

· Actions will NOT be completed by the plan group (although some of the people may be the same).

· Where issues are brought up that are in the area of a group that already exists that group will take them forward.

· It is not a replacement for the Parish Council. It will provide a mandate for the PC to work to.
How Far Have We Got?
· We have collated all the inputs from the first village meeting
· We have sorted these into 7 categories:
Crime and safety
Community groups and activities

Traffic, transport and infrastructure

Community facilities

Environment

Business

Housing

· We have identified local people/groups with expertise in these categories and we are now in the process of contacting these people/groups to set up working groups for each area.

Next Steps
· The working groups will undertake discussions with any relevant people to understand the likes, dislikes and needs in each area.

· Depending on the area the consultation will be different:
Stall at the Fete

Saturday surgeries

Attendance at groups

Discussions with local businesses

· Please get involved in these events, we need your opinions to make this work.
· We will also be talking to groups outside the village if we think they can help.

· We will collate all the views from the discussions.

· We will then send out a questionnaire to capture everyone’s views on the different ideas.

· This will happen in February/March 2011.

· We will then analyse the results and discuss the actions with the relevant local groups

Who are we?
· Simon Alden
· Nick Belcher

· Clare Blakeway-Philips

· Ian Bradley

· Karen Brimacombe

· Alex Kirkman

· Sally Lasson

· Morgan Lloyd

· Andrew Meynell

· Ant Reeve
There’s always room for more, please join us!!!

Alex Kirkman, Steering Group Member, April 2010

John Nowell-Smith (JN-S), District Councillor

Annual Report for year ending March 31st 2010
JN-S reported that a priority for the District Council currently is keeping the budget low. It has been contained but perhaps not extended to things that David Turner and JN-S as opposition members would want to see invested in. The merging with the Vale of the White Horse is working well and has saved close to £1 million from the annual budget. JN-S suspects it is a step towards a unitary council which no one is talking about. He added that changes to the waste collection have settled down after a troublesome start. He said that Grundon were doing an extremely good job and feels they were let down by the tendering process. The new contractors are using the same operatives as the previous. The leisure contract went to Nexus. 

Finally JN-S reported on the flooding issues since June 3rd 2008. He feels that contractor Monson have been doing a good job in an emergency situation and with advising on the creation of flood plans. 

David Turner, County Councillor

Annual Report for year ending March 31st 2010
The Chalgrove Division of Oxfordshire County Council covers the Parishes of, Chalgrove, Cuddesdon and Denton, Garsington, Great Haseley, Great Milton, Little Milton, Marsh & Toot Baldon, Tiddington with Albury, Waterperry, and Waterstock.

Committees
During the last 12 months I have served on the following committees:

· Growth & Infrastructure Scrutiny (mostly dealing with environmental & economic issues)

· Cotswolds & Malverns Transport Partnership
· Oxfordshire County Council South Africa Link Group
· Oxfordshire Youth Advisory Group
· Raising Educational Achievements Scrutiny Review
I also from time to time substitute for colleagues on other committees. I am also a member of the Shadow Cabinet with the portfolio of Transport Implementation Issues. I am also a member of the Culham JET site’s Local liaison Committee.

The Budget
This year's budget showed a County Council Tax increase of 2.75% compared with last year's increase of 3.75%.

Highway & Pavement Maintenance
The severe weather conditions during the early part of January took its toll on our roads and pavements, with ever increasing numbers of potholes appearing.  The County Council is putting an additional £1.25M into repairs of which the Government provided an emergency grant of £1M, but it seems to be a losing battle.  It is clear that many roads need completely replacing rather than re-patching, but the money required to do that is way beyond the means of the County Council.  Given the present economic climate I see a very difficult situation in maintaining highways at even a satisfactory level.

Education
Whilst Oxfordshire’s results in GCSE's and A levels have shown a steady improvement over the last few years we still lag behind other similar demography Counties.  Studies have taken place as to why some schools perform better than others in particular comparing those with similar catchment areas.  Efforts are being made to spread best practice, but are an all too slow process.

Children’s Centre for Great Milton
Whilst not having a permanent site the County Council has been operating a Children’s Centre at various Village Hall locations in this area and will continue to do so.  Planning permission has now been given for a permanent Children’s Centre building on the Village School site in Great Milton.  This will enable Great Milton parents the chance to get the same level of information and assistance which has been available to residents in the City of Oxford and Oxfordshire towns for many years.  Whilst I supported Great Milton School in its bid for a Children’s Centre on the School site I do of course understand, in the main, due to foreseen traffic and potential highway safety problems, this was not popular with all residents in Great Milton.

Bus Services
The bus services for Great Milton (103 & 111) have remained intact.  The new National Bus Pass scheme for people over sixty years of age is encouraging more people to use buses, which is having the effect in particular, of improving the viability of rural bus services.  The consultation for the four yearly review of subsidised bus services in our area commences in the Autumn of this year for implementation in June 2011.  I would appreciate inputs from residents of Great Milton on their bus services and any improvements they would like to see.

Bus Stop Location Changes in Oxford
Following the semi pedestrianisation of Queen Street all the rural bus stops for the East side of Oxford were relocated from St Aldates to High Street, by Turl Street.  I have continued to argue against this poor treatment of rural passengers who now not only have to walk further to catch a bus, but also have to queue in the rain as there are no shelters and because of the narrow width of the pavement there is no room to install them.

New Public Transport Guide

The latest edition of the Public Transport Guide for Oxford City & Oxfordshire was published in December covering the period to June of this year.  It takes the form of large double sided coloured maps. They show all of the bus public transport routes in Oxfordshire together with the frequency of service on each route.  Also included are details of train companies and places of interest.  This guide is particularly useful for people with the new National Bus Pass, but also for general use.  Copies can be obtained from Libraries, County Hall, SODC at Crowmarsh, Tourist Information Centres, or by telephoning “Traveline” on 0871 200 22 33 (who can also supply detailed timetable information for the routes you are interested in) or the website:    www.oxfordshire.gov.uk and click on roads & transport followed by public transport followed by timetables & maps where you will find lists of bus services in Oxfordshire.  Alternatively email ian.connick@oxfordshire.gov.uk
Future Temporary Closure of A329 at Milton Common
This work is still not scheduled to be done.

County Council Review of Speed Limits
The review and decisions are now completed following a two stage consultation in which the Parish Council took part.  The outcomes for our area are (a) the speed limit over the M40 on the A329 will be increased from 30 to 40 MPH.  I opposed this as I feel is a very dangerous step to take given the visibility problems when turning off London road and the M40 onto the A329, (b) the B480 from Stadhampton to Watlington is to be reduced to 50 MPH which I supported, (c) the speed limit on the B4015 from Chiselhampton to Clifton Hampden via the Golden Balls roundabout is to be 50 MPH which I also supported, (d) the speed limit on the A418 from Thame to Wheatley which I supported is to be reduced to 50 MPH whilst keeping the limit through Tiddington to 30 MPH and (e) the limit on London Road in Milton Common will be increased from 30 to 40 MPH which I opposed but for me was a very marginal decision.
Older People’s Homes
I reported last year the new homes replacing older ones project continues to bring provision up to modern standards.  For example, larger rooms and removing the shared room situation which was not liked-in particular, by new residents.  The second phase of the Thame one on an expanded Meadowcroft site was completed in 2009 following on from the first phase completion in 2008.

Youth Service
The Youth Service still provides two “Chill Out” sources of grants for young peoples’ activities.  One is for capital items and the other for revenue items.  Both funds which have to be bid for total £100k each and grants on a matched funding basis are up to £5k.   The major problem in the Youth Service is still employing youth officers.  This is a nationwide problem but is particularly acute in the South East because of the high Housing costs.
Housing
The threat to houses being built at Grenoble Road has reduced following the legal challenge to the process by CPRE which the Government choose not to defend.  More locally South Oxfordshire District Council has put off its Core Strategy Document until after the General Election.  This would have at long last included the final list of rural site proposals which were muted about three years ago.

Neighbourhood Action Groups (NAG’s)
This scheme involves many agencies working together with the Police to try to resolve issues which are of concern in the village communities.  The PCSO’s continue to be the ears and eyes of the local policing.
Finally may I say how much I have enjoyed working with you as your County Councillor for the past 21 years and I am looking forward to working with you in the forthcoming year.

